Correctional Education Council (CEC) Board Meeting Minutes

December 21, 2017
Maryland Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation (DLLR)

1100 N. Eutaw Street, Baltimore MD 21201

Council Members

Secretary Kelly Schulz, Deputy Secretary Michael Ziegler, Alice Wirth, Deborah Grinnage-Pulley, Michael DiGiacomo, Jack Weber, Jennifer Gauthier, Antoine Payne, Yariela Kerr-Donovan, Debra Richardson, Jennifer Gauither, and Faith Harland-White
Staff and Guests

James Rzepkowski, Jack Cunning, Erica DuBose, John Linton, Steve Steurer, Courtney Jones, Tamara Barron, Liz Matory, Kathleen White, Danielle Cox, Natalie Clements, Ken Weeden, Erin Roth, and Leza Griffith
Absent

James Fielder, Jack Kavanaugh, and Mike Gill 
__________________________________________________________________________________
The meeting was called to order at 10:02 a.m. when a quorum was reached. 
Welcome

Secretary Schulz provided opening remarks from DLLR. Deputy Ziegler and attendees introduced themselves and the agencies they represented.

Approval of Minutes

The June 12, 2017 and the September 11, 2017 meeting minutes were approved with corrections. 
Updates from DLLR

Secretary Kelly Schulz

· Thanked staff in the field for their efforts;
· Reminded guests that the legislative session is approaching and that DLLR staff have been given directives regarding appropriate topics upon which to comment; and
· Commented that Correctional Education is a particularly popular topic with the legislature. 
Updates from Department of Public Safety and Correctional Services (DPSCS)

Deputy Secretary Ziegler
· Thanked staff and guests for their attendance, and
· Reminded everyone that Rachel Sessa is the DPSCS point of contact for legislative issues.
Update on the Tablet (Danielle Cox)
· Lexile ranges on the tablets are a match to levels in classrooms and students are motivated to use tablets.
· Kathleen White commented about co-teaching models, which help extend the 6 tablets to 15 students when in groups and during co-teaching. Teachers would like to see the tablet program extended. 
· Brockbridge Correctional Facility students were motivated and engaged upon observation. Students were motivated to come to class and learn, and teachers have seen an increase in test scores. Online videos with Ted Talks and Khan Academy-Lite are provided based upon the needs of the students. 
· Transition teachers will not be using tablets at this time due to incompatibility with Accivilate program, and MDCSL will no longer being in use. 
· Tablets are secured when not in use. 

· Deputy Ziegler commented that students appear to like the tablets. 

· Secretary Schulz commended the Council on bringing the tablet program to fruition. She also mentioned that in light of some of the older inmates’ ages, exposure to technology is important. 
Justice Reinvestment Act

· Constance Parker was unable to attend this meeting but will provide an update at the next CEC Meeting.
Re-entry Initiative (Navigator)
· Assistant Secretary James Rzepkowski noted that our returning citizens can and do return to any part of Maryland—not just Baltimore. As such, the reentry program is looking to expand with five contractual navigators to service the State in the same capacity as the navigators at The Re-Entry Center in Northwest Baltimore. DLLR is looking to have more boots-on-the-ground in order to connect returning citizens with their local American Job Center.
New Staff and Staff Vacancies (Jack Cunning)

· Retirement – Ken Weeden announced his retirement effective December 31, 2017. 
· Filled positions – Academic teacher (MCTC), principal (MCTC, MCI-W), academic coordinator at HQ, and office secretary III (RCI, MCI-H).

· Interviews were held for the office technology positions at MCI-W, office secretary III at ECI, graphic arts at WCI, masonry at ECI, and administrative officer III at DLLR HQ. 
· The following positions have been posted – Principal at JCI/PATX and principal at ECI. 
· The following positions were reposted, and we await candidates from OOA – Carpentry teacher at OSTC, plumbing teacher at WCI, and plumbing teacher at OSTC.

· The following positions need to be posted – academic teacher, office technology teacher, building maintenance teacher, teacher supervisor, library associate, office secretary III, teaching assistant, special education teacher, transitional teacher, and occupational teacher. 
Correctional Education GED® Numbers (Danielle Cox)

· Completions (have taken all 4 tests):  222 

· Numbers of GEDs:  165 

· National Pass Rate:  72 percent 

· Professional Development is on-going in math and reading language arts for GED Teachers.
· The new TABE (Test of Adult Basic Education) will be released soon and training will begin in the spring.
Occupational Updates (Tamara Barron)
· As of October 31, 2017
· Approximately 562 students participated in occupational training programs; enrollment was at 93 percent; and 262 students obtained a DLLR Occupational Training Programs Certificate of Completion (to-date for FY18).
· July 2017~ 71 completions

· August 2017 ~ 70 completions

· September 2017 ~ 55 completions

· October 2017 ~ 66 completions

· Students also received certificates for the completion of JSTP programs. 

· These programs are located in Hagerstown and Jessup; development of a monthly reporting mechanism for the two program assistants is underway.
· Regional Professional Development: Erica DuBose (Transition Coordinator) and Tamara Barron (Occupational Coordinator) conducted Regional Professional Development workshops for all Occupational and Transitional instructors and principals to familiarize them with resources that help CE students transition back to their communities and receive employment opportunities.
· Dates
· Friday, October 27, 2017, Central Region:  Johns Hopkins University, Columbia Campus

· Monday, October 30, 2017, Eastern Region:  Popular Hill Pre-Release Unit
· Friday, December 1, 2017, Western Region:  Hagerstown Training Facility 

· Topics
· The CE pipeline and how all of the programs come together – academic programming, occupational training, and transitional preparation
· Occupational programming updates and reminders
· Transitional resource – resources by county directory
· Overview of CE academic program and how it prepares students for training

· JRA Updates
· Presentation by Mr. Jimmie Smith, Business Service Representative, the ReC, Northwest Job Center: Helping Students Navigate their Local American Job Centers (AJCs). 
· How to access the center, what to expect, and what to do; the resources available by county, also offered by the AJCs; employment opportunities; leveraging their skills and training behind the fence; training opportunities, JARC. 
· NCCER (Construction Programs) (National Center for Construction Education and Research)
· Regional follow-up professional development for all of our NCCER craft instructors is being planned. This need was identified in our audit.
· The workshops will cover NCCER instructional resources.

· Correctional Education is working with ABC Cumberland Valley, ABC Baltimore ND, and the American Job Centers (across Maryland) to learn more about current job openings and communicate those resources to the teachers to incorporate into their courses.
· This effort transitions nicely into one of the CEC Employer Engagement Committee goals—the development of PAC (Professional Advisory Committees).
· The schools are collaborating with the local AJCs to include them in their Professional Advisory Councils (PACs).

· The purpose of the PAC is to have industry partners’ support and evaluate our programs to ensure that we are preparing our CE students to be effective in the workplace upon their release. Each of the 10 institutions where we have Occupational programs is required to create a PAC.

· Collaboration with DPSCS, Kathleen White (DPSCS Education Coordinator) and Stephanie Coates (DPSCS Director of Volunteer and Activities) is on-going. Kathleen and Tamara are working on an MOU, which explains the purpose of the Advisory Committees and the roll-out process to each institution.   

· Automotive Programs
· CE is currently administering ASE Fall Semester examinations.

· Diesel Technology Program Updates:
· The program continues with advanced students learning more about Diesel Technology. CE surpassed our GOCCP goal of having 15 participants. Mr. Staley (MCTC) and his students are finalizing the simulators/trainers for all three schools.
· Concerns Requiring Follow Up

· Enrollment:
· CE is continuing to work with case management at each facility to try to fill seats; program presentations are being presented and principals and Case Management are working together to transfer students (if eligible) to other facilities to help under populated programs where there are long wait lists.

· Challenges:

· There are several security concerns which must be considered for each inmate when considering a transfer. (Case Management must consider sentence parameters, flight risk, behavior, etc.). Participation in all programs is optional; inmates prefer the highest paid opportunity or nothing at all.
· On-going creative strategies – the schools are being very proactive; they are sharing promotional materials at the institutions. Occupational program representatives are present at institutional Resource Fairs to increase visibility.
· On-Going Collaboration with DPSCS & New Programming
· Working with DPSCS on piloting Serv-Safe Certification for inmates working in the Dietary Division at various institutions:

· For example, in the Central Kitchen, there is a group of inmates that are participating in our JSTP Program where we are documenting their OJT, and they will receive a DLLR certificate for Safe Food Handler

· Proposed Pilot: For those who have completed training and score above an 80% on the Practice Examination, CE would like to have those students take the National ServSafe Exam. Dr. White and Tamara Barron are having on-going meetings to work out the logistics and DPSCS will be funding the cost of the pilot group to purchase the study booklets ($81 per study guide) as well at the examination fees ($40 per examination).
· Development of a Barbering Stylist Program Behind the Fence

· The application for the GOCCP Edward J. Byrne Memorial Grant (which funded the startup of the Diesel Program) to support the startup of two Barbering Stylist Programs (one for men at RCI and one for women at MCIW) was denied by GOCCP.
· CE has identified internal funds to support the development of the two programs.
· CE is working with HCC and AACC to advertise the part-time instructional positions.

· Internet Connectivity Updates
· DPSCS and Certiport are working on the expansion of the National Certification testing for Occupational Training Programs. Kathleen and Tamara have connected Mr. W. Smith (Certiport) Internet Security Team to DPSCS IT. 

· The Correctional Education Council Employer Engagement Committee Updates
· Met on Wednesday, December 6, 2017, at 1:00 pm.   

· CE shared a number of progressive steps that have been taken to support occupational and transitional programs.

· Transition Programs Report
· Shared resources, programming and collaboration with Occupational Programs and employers.
· Occupational Programs Report
· Special Funds: Tama Barron is working with instructors to purchase needed equipment and instructional materials.

· PAC-CE will be working with the 10 institutions that have Occupational Programs to revive PAC’s (Professional Advisory Committees)

· CE is working on having representation from the Maryland Restaurant Association of Maryland on the committee.
· VFC Collaboration continues with CE’s automotive program.
· CE is working to establish additional connections to employment partnership programs similar to the VFC collaboration.
· Printing industry
· Construction field: ABC (Associated Builders and Contractors), Baltimore & Hagerstown Chapters.
Transitional Updates (Erica DuBose)

· Juveniles in transition:
· Partnered with Erica Wormley and Ms. Parker at OSTC for inclusion of juveniles in transition services by offering classes one day per week at MTC with our ERW instructor and providing a certificate of completion for transition goals that they complete with the teacher and transition specialist. 
· Regional professional development was provided for teachers’ focusing on reentry and helping students to navigate American Job Centers.

· Partnered with the Mayors’ Office of Economic Development, Maryland Correctional Enterprises, and SewLab (which is a part of Made in Baltimore) 
· To tour MCE facilities and determine how we can begin moving returning citizens from working in MCE plants to textile employment within the city. There is a shortage of people who are trained in sewing and textiles and MCE plants have a viable workforce for this market.

· Tamara Barron and Erica Dubos attended the U.S. Attorney’s Reentry Resource Fair and gathered additional resources to share with our students. 

· Erica DuBose met with the new Director of Transition and Reentry to look at ways to update the current literature provided to inmates upon release during Exit Orientations.  We also discussed streamlining the process of getting our frequent visitors and guest speakers into the facilities. Stephanie Coates will be assisting us with this.

· Two new contractual teachers have been hired at Central Maryland Correctional Facility (CMCF) and at Maryland Correctional Institution for Women. 

· CE will be looking to increase the number of resource fairs offered in 2018.  A resource fair was held at CMCF on Tuesday, December 20, 2017, with 22 vendors across the State of Maryland and the District of Columbia. Most of the inmates we spoke to have less than a year remaining on their sentence and were pleased with the resources available.

· Correctional Education Council Employer Engagement Committee Updates (Jack Weber) – the following goals were discussed and solutions proposed and agreed upon
· Internet connectivity
· Security teams are in conversation to come to a consensus on how to move forward for the benefit of the students’ national certifications. 
· Motion was accepted and approved.

· DPSCS agreed with the motion. 

· Employer advisory committee

· Provide a clear and concise Memorandum of Understanding.
· Determine a process for identifying individuals for the program.
· The principal at each of the ten facilities will be the point of contact. 
· Each school is to schedule and compile a list of participants.

· Establish one point of contact for each person to provide information to (Stephanie Coates) to eliminate individuals giving their personal information to multiple individuals. 
· Funding essential equipment purchases

· Request from Jack Weber of $150,000 per year using excess funds from Maryland Correctional Enterprises. 
· The Council takes the position that the funding for occupational programs is important. 

· The request was denied and it is noted that the department will remain neutral on the legislation but will remain supportive and will continue to look for both public and private partners. 
· Continue current partnerships
· Greater Baltimore Committee is missing hospitality and restaurant association (inmates have training in this area). Continue partnership with Vehicles for Change, Associated Builders and Contractors. Printing and Graphics Association of the Mid-Atlantic. 
· This motion was proposed and agreed upon by all parties. 

· Parole and probation
· Looking for DPSCS to extend and 24-hour verification to non-traditional work hours to further assist individuals on parole and probation. 

· The Employer Engagement Committee will create a video to show training going on behind the scenes with Thomas Lane (MCE) and highlight what programs are being offered.  

· Secretary Shulz will put Assistant Secretary Jim Rzepkowski in touch with Maryland Restaurant Association. 

· GBC second chance opportunity to connect employers with men and women that are returning from prison.
Maryland Alliance for Justice Reform (MAJR) – John Linton and Steve Stuerer
· Justice Reinvestment Oversight Board to recommend funding for post-secondary education and workforce training.  Maryland law recognizes that correctional education might include post-secondary education and savings associated with the benefits of correctional education may appropriately be reinvested in expanding and enhancing correctional education programing.  MAJR supported that 2017 legislation and its enactment provides a foundation for additional action to expand and improve correctional education.

· Information was provided about states offering time off sentence credits awarded in blocks and only at the point that the student accomplished a specific goal.  This time off would be in addition to the current time off sentence credits awarded for the duration of the period that a person is in a program.  Those participation credits are based on the “time off for good behavior” model.  

· Specifically the November 2017 CLASP reported that the incentive system in Indiana gives students six months off their sentence for completion of a GED and one year off their sentence for a college degree.  It reports that in one recent year, Indiana State prisoners severed 1.3 million fewer days and that the daily per/bed savings amounted to an estimated $68 million dollars.     

· They emphasized their support for Maryland as some of those cost savings would be reinvested in correctional education.  

· Secretary Schulz indicated that DLLR would remain neutral about the legislation as it was proposed.  
· Kathleen White and Deputy Ziegler will determine if there is any impact on case management in terms of credits and also what programs have already been in place so there is no duplication of services. 
Concluding Remarks
· Deputy Ziegler mentioned that he would like to recognize exceptional officers who provide exceptional service to the staff and inmates.  He would like the names to be submitted to his office. 

· Secretary Schulz thanked everyone for his/her hard work and commitment and extended happy holiday wishes to all those in attendance. 
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